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          Interview of CURRENT STAFFER 3, conducted
virtually.

          Pursuant to agreement, before Shaylah Lynn
Kiser, Notary Public in and for the Commonwealth of
Virginia.
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               P R O C E E D I N G S
           MR. HENLEY:  Ready to go.  Mr. Quinn?
           MR. QUINN:  Great.  Yes, so just quickly
for the record first I'll say that today is
October 28th, 2021 and we're conducting the
interview of Current Staffer 3 by Zoom.  [Current
Staffer 3]'s not represented today.  Speaking is
Sean Quinn.  I'm investigative counsel at the
Office of Congressional Ethics.  And I'm also here
with Helen Eisner, who's Deputy Chief Counsel at
the OCE.  The witness has been given a copy of 18
USC 1001 and has also signed the acknowledgment.
           And, Current Staffer 3, as I said earlier,
thanks a lot for your time this morning, really
appreciate it.  And then also for all the work
and time you spent collecting documents for us.
It's extremely helpful.
           And as I mentioned also earlier, happy to
take a break whenever you want, just let me know.
And then also if at any point in the interview
you've got any questions or if you don't understand
one of my questions or just need me to reword
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something, I'm always happy to do that.
           CURRENT STAFFER 3:  Okay.  Thank you.
BY MR. QUINN:
      Q    So the first thing I just wanted to start
with, you sent me an e-mail this morning and
mentioned that you were doing some preparation for
the interview.  And I just kind of wanted to ask
what sort of documents did you review, what sort of
preparation did you do for today?
      A    Okay.  I just looked over the -- what do
you call it, the request for information that you'd
sent over back in September.  As well as my response
and -- and the thing -- some of the files that I
sent you kind of thing.  I just sort of printed some
stuff out because I wasn't sure how this process all
worked and I'm at home and because I was -- I -- I
don't have a -- a place on The Hill that I could do
this and since we're in session, I figured it would
be better to do it at home.  So I just printed some
of the documents off, not all of them, of course.
Just to be able to have reference to, because I
don't know how this is all going to, you know, how

Transcript of Interview of Current Staffer 3
Conducted on October 28, 2021 6

PLANET DEPOS
888.433.3767 | WWW.PLANETDEPOS.COM

21-6998_0587



1
2
3
4
5
6
7
8
9
10
11
12
13
14
15
16
17
18
19
20
21
22

we're going to look at things, so.
      Q    Okay.  Great.  Well, just to reassure
you, anything that we need to look at I'll have and
we can pull up on the screen.
      A    Okay.
      Q    So that shouldn't be a problem.  But then
also before we sort of dive -- dive into questions
or talking about substantive issues, I just wanted
to give you an opportunity.  If there's anything in
particular that you wanted to talk about today or
that you had prepared for in particular, I'm happy
to have you flag those issues and -- and -- and make
sure that I'm addressing any concerns that -- that
you might have independently.
      A    I don't have any I can think of, Sean.  I
presume this interview is specifically geared toward
the request for information for the -- what you sent
me in September, correct?
      Q    Correct.  Yes.
      A    Because I'm not -- because I -- I knew
what the other request for November that you all did
and I provided some stuff to the staff for that at
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that time.  But I was not interviewed for that, so
I'm just trying to keep this straight in my head so
I know where we're going with this -- with all this
kind of thing.
      Q    Sure.  Yeah, we will mostly talk about
the documents that you've produced over the last
month or so.  I might have a few questions for you
just kind of about how you were involved in the
first review.
      A    Uh-huh.
      Q    But, you know, if -- if there's something
you can't recall or -- or anything like that,
just -- just let me know and we can -- we can deal
with that.  But --
      A    -- okay.  Thanks.
      Q    Okay.  Well, then if you didn't have
anything for me, I -- I think I'll start with just a
little bit of background information.  If you can
tell me what your position with the House is and
then just describe your duties generally.
      A    My position with the House is that I'm an
office and financial administrator for eight members
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of congress.  Mr. Mooney being one of them.  And
I've been working there since 1995, been doing
shared offices since 1996, '97, I believe, kind of
thing.  I handle -- some offices I just handle
financial things for.  Others I do a little bit more
for.  Office administration being -- managing the
office sort of interacting more also with the
district office staff.  Making sure all of our
systems are working properly and things like that.
Financially, I'm overseeing the budget, processing
invoices, expense reports, payroll stuff, all that
kind of thing, so.  And then interact with the
member and chief of staff heavily in regards to the
financial matters.
      Q    And for Representative Mooney's office,
do you just handle financial matters or do you have
one of those expanded roles?
      A    I have an expanded role now.  I was --
back in '17 -- let's see, '17 -- I -- I didn't start
the expanded role till 2020 with them.  They had
another person on board who their scheduler, Anita
Itnire (phonetic), I believe at the time, she was
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doing more of the office administration stuff and
then she and her husband moved away and so I took on
some other -- I took on some of the other
responsibilities.
      Q    Okay.  And -- and what were those
responsibilities?
      A    Ordering business cards, letterhead,
stationary.  Making sure supplies in the office were
stocked up, interacting with the district to make
sure their things like their computers and monitor,
you know, printers and things were working properly
and if not, get them in contact with the techs to
make sure that things got resolved also.  Looking at
inventory and making sure the inventory was correct
and things like that.
      Q    Okay.  And in addition to, you know,
processing and helping the office with the actual
forms for, like, finance-related forms, do you also
provide guidance on MRA spending and -- and
guidelines related to that sort of spending?
      A    Yes, I do.  Yeah, to the staff and if
needed to the member.  That is part of my role is
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knowing the rules and regulations of the Committee
on House Administration and House Finance, things
like that, and communicating those to staff on a
regular basis.
           MR. QUINN:  Looks like Helen has a
question for you.
           MS. EISNER:  Yeah, if I could just jump
in.  Two general questions along those lines.  When
you perform your work, approximately how many hours
a week are you working for Representative Mooney;
and when you're performing the work, is that
physically within Representative Mooney's office or
do you do that from a separate office space?
      A    Hours per week.  Hmm.  Sometimes it might
be two or three.  Other times it could be four to
six kind of thing.  It depends on what's going on.
Especially if they have a new staffer coming on
board and we have to coordinate getting their log-in
created, their e-mail, you know, their cell phone
ordered and equipment and various other things.  I
perform a lot of duties remotely or from another
office.  Mr. Brushaun (phonetic) gives me a space in
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their office in Rayburn where I perform a lot of my
duties from -- for all of my offices.  And -- but I
also do a lot of things here from home as well, so.
           MS. EISNER:  Okay.  How often -- and
understanding that COVID of course has affected
this, but how often are you typically in the office
itself?  In Representative Mooney's --
      A    -- in Mr. Mooney's office?
           MS. EISNER:  Yes.
      A    I'm -- I'm usually there a couple --
maybe two, three times a week stopping by,
handing -- right now the process for the way we
process vouchers, Mike, our chief of staff,
reviews -- I prepare the -- I prepare the vouchers
for review for him, give them to him, and he will
review them, sign them, and give them back to me.
So many times I'm dropping by the office early in
the morning, leaving stuff for him, and then I might
swing by again, pick them up and/or spend some time
talking to staff, making sure things are going right
and stuff like that.
           MS. EISNER:  Okay.  And you mentioned

Transcript of Interview of Current Staffer 3
Conducted on October 28, 2021 12

PLANET DEPOS
888.433.3767 | WWW.PLANETDEPOS.COM

21-6998_0593



1

2

3

4

5

6

7

8

9

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

Mike.  Who is the person that you get direction from

or directly report to with regards to those

responsibilities in Representative Mooney's office?

      A    That would be Michael Huff, our chief of

staff.

           MS. EISNER:  Okay.  Go ahead, Sean.

BY MR. QUINN:

      Q    You mention -- so you report to Michael

Huff in Representative Mooney's office.  Do you have

other kind of primary points of contact or people

that you work with frequently?

      A    Hmm.  Well, I mean, Meg Wagner is now the

scheduler director of operations that I sort of

interact with. [Former Staffer 1] was our district director

and we currently don't have one.  So I'm in contact

with Gene Potter in the -- in our Charleston office

and [Current Staffer 2] in our Martinsburg office from

time to time, but that's not often kind of thing. More

often than not it's me reaching out to them to see

how things are going and stuff like that, so.

      Q    Okay.  And then I don't know if you

mentioned the -- the specific date, but when did you
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start in Representative Mooney's office?
      A    Don't remember the specific date.  I know
it's June of 2017, I believe.  Yeah.  I'd have to
look that up.
      Q    Yeah, that's -- I think that's close
enough for our purposes.
      A    I think it's the -- I think it was the
middle to end of the month.  Like, I sort of
remember that.
      Q    Okay.  And then also how -- how do you
come to be assigned to Representative Mooney's
office?  Do you have any say in that process?
      A    Oh, sure.  I have a say in all my
office's processes.  But the way I came to Mr.
Mooney's office was Margaret Weatherald (phonetic)
at the time, who was doing financial stuff, she and
I did a swap of some offices because she need -- she
was going -- I was working for the House Ag
Committee and Representative Conway at the time from
Texas.  The Ag Committee wanted her doing more for
them and so we did -- we met and we decided -- and
Michael Huff was coming on board as the chief.  So
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we sort of did a swap of offices, really kind of
thing, where, you know, I came on board with the
Mooney office because Margaret was leaving and she
was going on to the Ag Committee, which I had in
Mr. Conway's office, so.
      Q    Okay.  That makes sense.  Then let's talk
first about just some of your experiences in dealing
with Representative Mooney and his office and -- and
how you've interacted with them, as -- as you've
worked on the -- these finance issues for them.  The
first thing I want to ask generally is as compared
to other members that you work for, are there any
kind of irregularities or issues that you come up
against a lot in Representative Mooney's office
that, you know, as I said, are not, you know, common
in other member's offices?  Anything that stands out
in your mind?  And we'll go through and get more
specific --
      A    -- yeah.
      Q    -- but just as a general matter?
      A    Yeah, just as a general matter.  Every --
I have to preface this by every congressional office
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has its own unique dynamic as well as leadership and
feel kind of thing.  I -- it's not the right word I
want to use, but the Mooney office not over -- I
mean, they -- the only thing I would say is
sometimes they're not really a -- sometimes I -- I
get the feeling they -- they don't -- not really a
team at times.  They -- they don't really interact
as a -- as a well functioning team like some of my
other offices do.  But that's kind of part of their
leadership and part of other things I guess, so.
But overall, no.  I mean, not really.
      Q    How would you describe let's take
Representative Mooney specifically, and then
generally you can comment on the office.
      A    Uh-huh.
      Q    On his understanding of regulations
related to MRA spending?
      A    Well, I think --
      Q    -- strong understanding, weak
understanding?
      A    I would say it's semi strong but yet at
the same time, like other members I have, he doesn't
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remember certain details about things.  And so, you
know -- you know, it is what it is.  Yeah.  I -- I
know that if he goes and travels, I pretty much am
going to be taking a hard look at his lodging and
his meal receipts and then we're going to sit down
and we're going to talk about them.  And that has
become a regular situation that I know about.  That,
you know, Boss, which ones of these are, you know,
the family and which ones of these are yours.
      Q    And so is that -- that's a recurring
issue, the line between spending for Representative
Mooney versus his family?
      A    At various times, yes.  Uh-huh.
      Q    Are there any particular incidents that
stand out in your mind that, you know, that reflect
that -- that concern?
      A    Well, I think one of those was the
examples that I sent to you all for the January 2020
situation.  I believe it was the Greenbrier, that,
you know, it came back with a bunch of meals on it
and I needed to find out -- I mean, the finance
office requires that we have detailed receipts for
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the meals.  And so we contacted the Greenbrier, I
got them.  There's a lot of food on there and so I
had to sit down with him and say, look, you know,
which -- which meals are yours.  And, you know.
      Q    And in that case it turned out that --
that some of the meals were meals associated with
spending for Representative Mooney's family as
opposed to for --
      A    -- yes.
      Q    -- Representative Mooney himself?
      A    Correct, uh-huh.
           MS. EISNER:  Sean, if I could jump in.
           MR. QUINN:  Go ahead.
           MS. EISNER:  When -- when you have those
types of conversations, when you're talking about
MRA spending and the -- the distinction between
travel involving family or not involving family,
what is the congressman's reaction when you have
that conversation?
      A    Well, in that particular instance, Helen,
I didn't have the conversation with him.  I told the
scheduler and Mike, our chief of staff, I said
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clearly there's more -- there's more meals here than
for just the congressman, so I need to know which
ones are his and which ones are family's, and the
family's he'll have to pay for.  And then Mike,
some -- Mike or the scheduler usually take care of
that.
               Now, let's see.  Another instance
could be -- no, Mike took care of that one, too.
The last trip in August of this year when he went
to -- I forget the name of the place when he was
traveling.  And I know it was in Charleston and -- I
believe, and, you know, I also saw several meals
there and I asked Mike, you know, here was another
situation, so.  And if I see the congressman, you
know, he'll say, oh, yeah, those are some of my
family's and, you know, I need to pay for those.
And I go okay, yeah.  I don't have any --
           MS. EISNER:  -- okay.
      A    -- confrontation or anything with him,
no, in any way, shape, or form.
           MS. EISNER:  And what about as far as
what you're hearing from Mike or other staffers
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about his reaction to that tip of direction?
      A    Hmm.  I don't recall any reactions they
gave me.  Other than, you know, okay, we'll take
care of it kind of thing, so.
           MS. EISNER:  Okay.
BY MR. QUINN:
      Q    Is the -- the early August trip that you
mentioned, is that the -- the one also related to a
visit to Blennerhassett Island that was discussed?
      A    Yes, I think so.
      Q    Okay.  We'll come back to that in a
little bit and we can talk about that in a little
more detail.
      A    Sure.
      Q    I wanted to look quickly at one
document -- so I know you produced to us a lot of
documents.  We've had some other witnesses produce
documents as well.  And I'm going to have Carlos
pull up tab one.  I don't believe this is an e-mail
that you produced to us, but another witness shared
it with us and -- and you're on the e-mail chain,
and I just kind of wanted to look at it and -- and

Transcript of Interview of Current Staffer 3
Conducted on October 28, 2021 20

PLANET DEPOS
888.433.3767 | WWW.PLANETDEPOS.COM

21-6998_0601



1
2
3
4
5
6
7
8
9
10
11
12
13
14
15
16
17
18
19
20
21
22

get your reaction to the e-mail and have you
contextualize it for us a little bit.
      A    Okay.
      Q    And, Carlos, when the document comes up,
you can mark that as Exhibit A.  And you can give
Current Staffer 3 control of the document so he can
look at it.
               So, Current Staffer 3, I think --
oop, it disappeared.
      A    Yep.  Saw something quick but that was
about it.
               There we go.
      Q    There you go.  And you should, Current
Staffer 3, I think Carlos can give you control so
that you can scroll through the document.  And if
you want to take a minute and just look at that
and familiarize yourself with it.
      A    Scrolling seems to be acting weird, but
okay.
               Oh, yes.  I remember this one.  I
remember this e-mail, yep.
      Q    So -- so just quickly, just for the
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record, I'll identify the document we're marking as
Exhibit A, and this is an e-mail chain between you
and [Former Staffer 2] on February 5th, 2021.  Can
you -- why don't we just start generally.  Can you
tell me what you remember about this e-mail and
conversation?
      A    Sure. [Former Staffer 2] had sent me
an e-mail about a flight that she had booked to
Florida, which immediately raises flags because of
it being out-of-state travel.  Any out-of-state
travel has to be totally official and has to be
documented carefully.  And I'm a stickler on that.
And then -- and apparently it was for a -- if I
recall correctly, this was an NRC or RNC or GOP
caucus or -- no, this was a GOP caucus retreat
down in Florida.  That was February of this year.
That was the GOP caucus retreat.  And so that's
totally political and that can't be paid for by
MRA funds. So.
      Q    And the e-mail, if you scroll down a
little, references HFC.  Do you know -- do you
recall what HFC is?
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      A    Did I or [Former Staffer 2] say that?
(Speaking under breath.)  I'm going to have to --
I'm going to have to zoom in a bit.  Being 60 and
wearing progressives.  Print has to be bigger.
HF -- oh, the HFC retreat.  That's House Freedom
Caucus.
      Q    Okay.  And then -- oh, sorry, go ahead.
      A    That's fine.  That's clearly a political
situation.
      Q    And then I wanted to focus on if you
scroll up to page two, which is --
      A    -- where I'm replying or where she's
replying?
      Q    At the top and then it's at the bottom of
page one as well.  Yeah, if you could -- right
there.
      A    Okay.
      Q    So -- so there's -- there's an e-mail
from [Former Staffer 2] to you where she says the
congressman told me to use official funds and to
not check with you prior, so that's my reason for
not asking you at this time.  And then you responded
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and you said, I'll discuss when I come today, this
bothers me.
               And can you just add a little context
for that for me?  It's probably obvious, but what
bothered you about that?
      A    Well, what bothered me is that the
congressman told me not to ask me about -- not ask
me about it kind of thing.  So.
      Q    And did -- and did [Former Staffer 2]
explain that to you at all when you -- when you met
with her?  Why would the congressman do that?
      A    I don't -- let's see.  I sort of recall
the situation.  I -- I believed he was trying to
make sure it got paid for with MRA funds rather
than, you know, his other type of funds.  And he
probably, you know, he was probably -- want -- he
probably knew the answer that I would say but didn't
want to hear it at the time, to be quite honest.
      Q    And -- and do you recall what -- what
unfolded after this?  Did the -- because it appears
that it was -- that the flight was paid for with
official -- with the official travel card.  But then
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obviously you didn't approve of that, that
expenditure.
      A    Oh.
      Q    Do you know how that was resolved?
      A    I'd have to go back on the CitiBank, but
I believe -- I believe [Former Staffer 2] changed
the form of payment to campaign or private, I don't
know which because I don't get involved in those.
But then a refund came through on the CitiBank.
But I'd have to go back and take a look at the
CitiBank statements.  I don't -- I don't -- I
don't recall vouchering that in any way, shape,
or form.
      Q    Okay.  It -- it -- was this something
that had happened before?  Had you ever detected
that the congressman was trying to circumvent you or
prevent you from seeing expenditures that were being
made with the MRA?
      A    I think there were a few times.  I can't
cite specific ones at the moment.  I mean, over the
years, yes.  There's been times that he's wanted to
pay for something, pay for mileage or pay for other
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